Minutes – Aspen Grove Condominium Association Board of Directors Meeting

Wednesday June 10, 2009


6:00 pm


Scott’s Seafood Restaurant

Walnut Creek

Directors present: Mario Alioto, Bill Ireton, Liz Reagor, Jim Steeb, Bob Thornton, 

Director excused absent: Tom Merrick

Others present: Branden Bickel, Esq., Peter Miller – Camco, Ed Reagor, Carole Thornton

The meeting was called to order at 6:04 pm by President Thornton.

Minutes of the May 7, 2009 Board of Directors meeting were approved as presented. 

It was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the letter of resignation from Vice President Tom Merrick.

It was moved, seconded, and passed to appoint Mr. Ireton the director to fill the remainder of Mr. Merrick’s term.

After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to appoint Mr. Alioto Vice President. 

At 6:08 pm the Board recessed the meeting and held an Executive Session with attorney Branden Bickel to discuss detention pond and water runoff issues regarding the litigation with CNL Partners and related parties. 

At 7:10 pm the meeting was called back to order.

The Board reviewed a draft of the May financial statements. On the balance sheet it was noted that the operating fund had a balance of over $34k while the reserve fund had a balance of over $2.4 million. On the year to date profit and loss statement it was noted that income exceeded expenses by over $36k with snow removal expenses for the year being under budget by over $26k and building maintenance being under budget by over $17k.  The accounts receivable report showed three owners being over 60 days in arrears. Statements have been sent to the owners with the status of their accounts. Phone calls will be made to remind them that payments are past due. Should there be a financial hardship issue related to their nonpayment they will be asked to provide the Board with a payment plan to review. 

The reserve study with SBI, LLC is being changed to reflect the capital improvements and expenses over the next three years. Mr. Thornton will provide a revised study to the Board after the changes have been made to the study by Tom Douma.  

Mr. Thornton reported on the projected reserve fund balances for the next ten years with capital improvement projects being done. A one time 15% monthly assessment increase may go into effect in fiscal 2009/2010 and remain in place for five years. Annual consumer price index changes will be reviewed by the Board for implementation with each budget planning session as well. Mr. Thornton recommended that a professional financial fiduciary with no conflict of interest be hired to recommend investments in the replacement fund.  

The following summer grounds and building maintenance items were addressed:

1. Grounds clean up is being done by the Camco maintenance crew. 

2. Inspection of all decks will be done in conjunction with the deck picket replacement project. Owners with items out of compliance with exclusive use common area allowed items will be notified to remove the items and/or correct the conditions. The Board discussed the future implementation of a fine system to induce owners to correct items out of compliance with the CC&R’s when requests go unattended. 

3. Siding staining for the season on units having their windows replaced will be determined after a test wash is done with a Preservawood cleaner on units 3130 and 3132 to determine if the deeply penetrated stain can be removed for recoloring with a semi transparent stain. The test washing is to be done by Sierra Paint & Chemical in the next two weeks. 

4. After reviewing bids from three window washers it was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the bid of Quality Window Washing. Work on the 126 units not having their windows replaced this season will be scheduled for early summer. The exterior windows at the 54 other units will be washed after installation is complete. 

5. After reviewing bids from two chimney sweeps it was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the bid of Ashes to Ashes. 

6. After reviewing bids from three contractors for parking lot asphalt slurry seal applications it was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the bid of either Shaffer Sealing or Waltman Construction, depending on which contractor can schedule the work sooner. 

The following Architectural Review Committee items were addressed:

1. It was recommended that a spring and fall walkthrough inspections of the property be done by the property manager with a board member. The purpose will be to note items requiring maintenance and units out of compliance with the CC&R’s. Mr. Steeb and Mr. Miller will conduct a walkthrough inspection together in the next month. The scheduling of the walkthroughs are to be in early May after the snow melts and in early fall after the summer season ends. 

2. The front door color selection was discussed. Color samples of the most recent test shades will be mailed to the Board in the next few days. Email discussion of the shades will be done with a possible decision being made.

3. CC&R rules clarification & enforcement is to be addressed in a forthcoming letter to the membership in conjunction with information on the railing installation schedule.

4. The Silver Strike parking lot drain installation was completed in May by 
Advanced Asphalt. 

5. The pathway light installation has been slowed by the Placer County Building Department requiring new procedures to obtain the permit process. Aegis Electrical is working to comply with the county. Installation of the new poles and lights is expected to be complete by the end of July.

6. Discussion was held on adding a light to the dumpster area across from 3127 Aspen Grove. The idea was tabled with the estimated costs of approximately $4,500.

7. After discussion is was moved, seconded, and passed to add a power outlet at a cost of approximately $2,000 to the parking lot area between units 3079 and 3127. The area will be used as a staging area for contractors making capital improvements to the property. 

8. Two bids for installation of windows were reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the bid of Meng Construction for installation of the Blomberg Windows over the next three years. 

9. Two bids for installation of front doors were reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the bid of Meng Construction for installation of the new front doors, tower laundry room doors, and tower second floor storage closet doors over the next three years.

10. Parking lot stairway and asphalt pathway to 3145-3156 and 3157-3168 is to be addressed with the Placer County Building Department by Mr. Miller and Ruppert Construction in the next few weeks. Consideration of an asphalt ADA approved pathway will be suggested to the county agency. 

11. Mr. Thornton reported on the railing replacement status. The powder-coated welded wire material has been ordered from the manufacturer. Delivery is expected in the next few weeks. A schedule for the tentative installation of the railing will be provided to the membership, rental agencies, and permanent renters.

12. Mr. Thornton reported on the front door locks to be installed along with the new doors. A sample of the new lock will be provided to Mr. Miller.  

13. The second floor tower building storage closets have been used by the Northstar Rental Services housekeeping department for storage of linens over the past twenty or more years. After discussion it was agreed that the Association would take the closets back for storage of their own items. Mr. Miller will write a letter to the Northstar Housekeeping department requesting them to vacate the closets by July 15th.  

14. Mr. Thornton is working on a form to be provided to owners for notification and approval of unit remodeling. 

Northstar security service was discussed. Evidence of the program being overseen by Qualified Individuals will be requested. A security company headed by two retired law enforcement officers has met with the property manager to discuss providing a proposal for security services next year. Mr. Miller will keep the Board updated on developments with this company. 

The next meeting was scheduled for 9:00 am Thursday July 23, 2009 at Mrs. Reagor’s unit 3078. A walkthrough inspection of the property will follow the meeting. 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 pm. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Peter Miller

Property Manager
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